ANC 6A Transportation and Public Space Committee Meeting Minutes

Capitol Hill Towers (900 G St NE)

February 26, 2007

I. Call meeting to order at 7:05 pm

a. Committee members present: Lance Brown, DeLania Hardy, Diane Hoover, Sean Lovitt, Omar Mahmud (Chair), Victor McKoy, Claire Rodriguez

b. Committee members absent: Aryeh Fishman, Jennifer Flather, Marlon Smoker, Warner Sterling

c. Also in attendance were ANC 6A Commissioners Gladys Mack, Stephanie Nixon and Bill Schultheiss; Pastor Lucius Dalton, James Burrell and Willard Poteat of Mount Moriah Baptist Church; Pastor Michael Bell and other members of Peace Baptist Church; Jim Sebastian of DDOT; and other community members.

II. Committee members introduced themselves to those in attendance.

III. Community Comment

a. Mr. Mahmud proposed the committee delay discussing the church sign issues until Mr. Brown arrives.

b. Commissioner Mack raised a concern about the steel plates covering Pepco’s construction work on Benning Road and H Street.  Ms. Mack reported the steel plates cause loud noise when driven over because they are not securely fastened, and this is very annoying for residents

i. Mr. Sebastian recommended calling the citywide call center at (202) 727-1000 to complain.

ii. Mr. Mahmud indicated he would submit a complaint on behalf of residents, then follow up if no action is taken by the city.

c. Commissioner Mack also raised a question regarding who to contact with complaints about damage to citizens’ cars due to potholes and other road hazards. 

i. Mr. Mahmud said the city may have an established claims process and that he would get back to Ms. Mack via email with that information.

IV. New Business

a. Presentation by Jim Sebastian of DDOT - DDOT’s plans for Union Station’s new bike facility with Q & A

i. Mr. Sebastian kindly agreed to table his presentation until after discussion of the church sign issues.

V. Updates

a. Electronic sign at Peace Baptist Church (18th and Gales Pl NE)

i. Mr. Brown reported to the committee the results of his research into the electronic sign at the church.  After reviewing various documents on file at DCRA and other materials provided to him by Commissioner Mack, he was of the belief that the sign is not in compliance with DC code.  Mr. Brown indicated that to be in compliance, a sign must have white light, not exceed 20 square feet, and be lit with steady light.

ii. Further, Mr. Brown informed the committee DCRA’s approval of the sign despite its non-compliance with DC Code left the ANC and community out of the process.  However, he was of the belief that this was now “water under the bridge” and that the church could not be faulted for doing all it could to secure the proper approvals for its sign.

iii. The committee discussed what action should be taken and concluded the best course was to be more vigilant about addressing issues like this while DCRA is conducting its review of sign applications in our ANC.

iv. Pastor Bell from Peace Baptist church suggested the ANC and the church work together in the future to avoid miscommunications and misunderstandings. 

v. Mr. Mahmud thanked the Peace Baptist church members for coming to speak to the committee. 

b. Request by Mount Moriah Baptist Church (1636 E. Capitol Street NE) to install electronic sign on church property

i. Mr. Burrell provided the committee with updated information on the church’s request.  He indicated a sign company had been selected to build a custom configuration, L-shaped sign.  He showed the committee a rendering of the sign and indicated each side of the sign will be 19.7 sq ft, with two lines of amber red non-scrolling text that will coincide with the traffic-light signal at the intersection.

ii. Mr. Burrell indicated the church had reached out to residents in the surrounding neighborhood and secured their support for the sign (a petition with resident signatures was submitted to the committee).

iii. Mr. Burrell also informed the committee the church will now forego including approval for certain variances in its sign application because the DCRA sign committee will inform it of all necessary variances, if any, at the time of the hearing.  At that time, Mr. Burrell indicated all necessary variances will be pursued.  Mr. Burrell also indicated he was told by DCRA that this is the proper process.

iv. Mr. Brown pointed out ways in which the sign is non-complaint with DC Code: 

1. Total square footage is greater than 20

2. Not steady light

3. Not white light

v. Ms. Nixon pointed out that the police commander recommends red light over white light as it is safer in the fog. She also suggested that the committee write a letter of support for all the specifications Mr. Burrell presented and acknowledge in the letter the church’s community outreach efforts.

vi. Mr. Mahmud expressed concern that the community may lose a chance to weigh in on any variances if DCRA does not recognize the variances that are required.

vii. Mr. Brown suggested writing a letter supporting the specifications Mr. Burrell laid out, including the variances our committee approves of.

viii. Mr. Mahmud suggested the committee’s letter only indicate support for the church’s sign with the specifications presented by Mr. Burrell, and that it not get into making recommendations regarding variances since we are not experts on these matters.  Mr. Mahmud indicated this is all the church has asked for and that he is uncomfortable making representations regarding variances in a letter from the ANC.

ix. Mr. Burrell confirmed that the letter need only express support for the church’s sign application as presented and that it need not include any mention of potential variance issues.

x. The committee agreed with Mr. Mahmud’s approach and Mr. Brown agreed to draft the committee’s approval letter.

xi. Recommendation: Send letter to DCRA Sign Committee supporting installation of electronic sign by Mount Moriah Baptist Church.
VI. New Business (Continued)

a. Presentation by Jim Sebastian of DDOT - DDOT’s plans for Union Station’s new bike facility with Q & A

i. Mr. Sebastian presented information about the proposed bicycle parking facility to be built on the West Plaza of Union Station:

1. There are three major determinants of success: transit, jobs, and housing. Union Station is a major hub for all of these elements, so this will be a very successful station. 

2. Goals: rental, repair, and retail and parking. 1/3 will be devoted to retail, and 2/3 to parking. Approximately 180 bikes can fit in the station; there will remain 30 free spaces outside the facility. There will be a dressing area with a changing room and lockers and the building design tapers the walls at each end into a point to avoid reducing visibility.

3. Climate Control: the designers wanted to keep the station as green as possible, so only the retail space, where people will work, will have full climate control.  Fans during the summer will suck hot air out and the open bottom will keep fresh air cycling in.  

4. Eventually there will be an RFP for a business to operate the retail store. 

5. DDOT’s design has secured CFA, NCPC, and Historic Preservation approval. DDOT is still waiting on WMATA’s approval since the building will be located just above the roof of the below ground metro station.

6. The project’s funding is coming from money budgeted for clean air projects, but the goal is for the project to be self-sufficient (bicycle business will operate the facility in exchange for the retail space and parking/membership fees will provide a revenue stream).

b. Inquire about temporary bus line to serve future H Street/Benning Road streetcar line route

i. Mr. Mahmud suggested the ANC send a letter to DDOT encouraging a temporary bus line along the route of the future H Street/Benning Road streetcar line.  Ideally, the bus would run from Union Station along H Street and Benning Road serving local businesses, like a circulator. It may also be useful as a way to get riders familiar with the new streetcar line route. 

ii. Mr. Schultheiss offered to begin a conversation with Joe Englert and other business owners in the area on the need to support public transit options like this.

iii. The committee agreed with the proposal and Mr. Mahmud offered to write a letter to DDOT.

iv. Recommendation: Send letter to DDOT supporting interim bus route along future H Street/Benning Road streetcar line.
c. Multi-space parking meters: Input requested by DDOT

i. Mr. Mahmud informed the committee DDOT has made an online survey available for residents to comment on its multi-space parking meter project.  Mr. Mahmud agreed to forward the survey around to committee members.

ii. Mr. Mahmud indicated the meters are currently used in a few places around the city, including Georgetown, and that we should propose an ANC letter expressing support for these meters, particularly along H Street and Benning Road once the streetscape project is complete.

iii. The committee agreed and Mr. Mahmud volunteered to draft a letter.

iv. Recommendation: Send letter to DDOT supporting installation of multi-space parking meters citywide.
d. Review list of committee tasks for the coming year and assign task leaders based on interest

i. Mr. Mahmud suggests the committee members read over Mr. Schultheiss’ excellent email summarizing the committee projects that have been identified.  Anyone interested in a project should contact Mr. Schultheiss and himself about their interest in a project. 

ii. Mr. Mahmud suggested we add to the list a DDOT project prioritization assignment since Chris Delfs at DDOT has requested the ANC provide DDOT with input on DDOT project prioritizations for ANC 6A.

iii. Mr. Schultheiss reported that many community members are dissatisfied with how H Street is being developed, especially with regard to parking and space utilization issues. He suggests the ANC weigh in on development projects early to help promote the community’s parking and space utilization interests. 

iv. Additionally, Mr. Schultheiss would like to begin a dialogue with Councilmember Wells to work on potential legislative fixes.

e. Possible public space violation at 800 E. Capitol Street NE (car parked illegally on public space in front of house)

i. From experience with the issue, a community member pointed out that MPD and DPW will say the responsibility lies with the other and the only effective way to work on these issues is to talk to higher ups in the department, like Kathy Matthews. He suggests that the call center is a waste of time since operators at the call center are unaware that this type of parking is illegal.  He suggests many times the operators won’t even take your request as a result.

ii. Mr. Mahmud indicated he spoke with someone in parking enforcement (Kay Jackson - badge #268) who recognized this is illegal activity that must be enforced by her department.  Ms. Jackson also informed Mr. Mahmud that MPD could enforce this type of public space violation as well.  Ms. Jackson suggested residents first submit a complaint through the citywide call center so a tracking number could be assigned to the violation.  If the situation is not resolved following the complaint, you then have a reference number to go back to the city and talk to higher-ups. 

iii. Mr. Mahmud also indicated there has been a similar complaint about 35 8th Street NE.  Mr. Brown indicated he would file complaints for these violations and follow up with the committee at next month’s meeting.  In addition, Mr. Brown will also contact Commissioner Holmes to find out if he has already registered complaints that we can follow up on immediately.

f. Proposal to improve bus map distribution

i. Ms. Rodriguez reported that she has begun to think about ways to encourage WMATA to ensure better maps for the bus system.

ii. She has not yet formulated a plan, but will report back to the committee on her progress at a future meeting.

g. Proposal to establish joint Zoning/Public Safety/Public Space Patrols with the Economic Development and Zoning and Public Space Committees

i. Interested members of this committee will e-mail Mr. Mahmud.

VII. Adjourn Meeting

a. Mr. Mahmud adjourned the meeting at 9:03 pm. 

